



Westminster Schools Forum – Extraordinary Meeting - Minutes
Date and time of meeting: Monday 29th January 2018 at 5pm

Location: 5 The Strand, London, WC2N 5HR
	Representing
	Name
	Organisation
	Attendance

	Primary Schools
	6 Members
	
	

	Primary Head
	Sandra Tyrrell (ST)
	Christchurch Bentinck Primary
	Apologies

	Primary Head
	Vacancy 
	
	

	Primary Head
	Mary Wilson (MW)
	St Mary of the Angels Primary
	Present

	Primary Governor
	Vacant
	
	

	Primary Governor
	Andrew Garwood-Watkins (AGW) (Chair)
	St Stephens CE Primary  
	Present

	Primary Governor
	Ti Chen (TC)
	Christchurch Bentinck Primary
	Apologies

	Secondary schools
	1 Member
	
	

	Secondary Head
	Eugene Moriarty (EM) Samantha Green (SG) attended as representative

	St Augustine’s High
	Apologies
Present

	Secondary Head
	Sian Maddrell (SM)
	The Grey Coat Hospital
	Present

	Academies
	5 Members
	
	

	Secondary Non-Recoupment Academy Principal
	Richard Ardron (RA)
	Marylebone Boys School
	Present

	Secondary Recoupment Academy Head
	Vacancy Ms Penny Collins (PC) attended as representative
	Westminster Academy
	Present

	Secondary Recoupment Academy
	Michael Bithell (MB) (Vice Chair)
	United Westminster Schools Foundation
	Present 

	Alternative Provision Academy
	Nathan Crawley-Lyons (NCL)
	TBAP
	Absent

	Primary Recoupment Academy Head 
	Louisa Lochner (LL)
	Gateway Academy
	Present

	Maintained Nursery Schools
	1 member
	
	

	Nursery Head
	Liz Hillyard (LH)
	Tachbrook Nursery
	Present

	Special Schools
	1 member
	
	

	Special Schools Head
	Andy Balmer (AB)
	Westminster Special Schools
	Present

	Early Years (PVI)
	1 member
	
	

	
	John Trow-Smith (JTS)
	LEYF
	Present

	14-19 Representative
	1 member
	
	

	
	Vacant
	
	

	Officers in Attendance
	
	
	

	Director of Education
	Ian Heggs (IH)
	Tri-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Director of Resources
	Andrew Tagg (AT)
	Tri-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Head of SEN
	Fiona Phelps (FP)
	Tri-Borough Children’s Services
	Apologies 

	Finance
	Feroza Begum (FB)
	Tri-Borough Children’s Services
	Absent

	Finance 
	Anthony Lineker (AL)
	Tri-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Clerk
	Jackie Saddington (JS)
	Tri-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	
	
	
	

	Observers
	
	
	

	Assistant Finance Manager
	Nicholas Grey (NG)
	Children’s Finance
	Present

	Assistant City Treasurer
	Steve Muldoon (SM)
	Commercial and Financial Management
	Present

	Schools Finance – Team Manager
	Feroza Begum (FB)
	Children’s Finance
	Present

	Deputy Cabinet Member for Children, Families and Young People
	Karen Scarborough (KS)
	Councillor
	Apologies

	Observer
	Sara Bagnall (SB)
	Marylebone Boys’ School
	Present

	Observer
	Peter Broughton (PS)
	Westminster City School
	Present

	Observer
	John McDonald (JM)
	St Marylebone CofE School
	Present

	
	
	
	


	Item
	
	Action

	1. 
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies had been received from Cllr Karen Scarborough, Ms Fiona Phelps, Mr Ti Chen, and Mr Eugene Moriarty. Ms Samantha Green attended in place of Mr Moriarty.

	

	2. 
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest. 

	

	3. 
	MINUTES OF MEETINGS HELD ON 13 NOVEMBER 2017 AND 14 DECEMBER 2017

Minutes of meeting held on 13 November 2017

The minutes of the meeting held on 13 November 2017 were agreed.  
Minutes of meeting held on 14 December 2017

The minutes of the meeting held on 14 December 2017 were agreed.  
The Chair explained the purpose of the meetings and that the deadline for responding to the DfE was 12 February 2018. 
The Chair questioned the procedure for dealing with members who consistently fail to attend meetings, noting Mr Ti Chen had missed the last three meetings. He was informed officers would normally write and remind the person they should attend, or they could be removed. It was agreed Mr Tagg would write to Mr Chen.
Matters Arising

The chair informed members a 0.5% funding increase was factually correct. How it will be reflected in individual school budgets is unknown. The LA can set the MFG between 0 - -1.5%. In the past the Schools Forum has set it at -1.5%.  The DfE have allocated an additional £9.5m to school budgets to ensure no school loses out, but it is not known how this will translate locally.  

· The current lump sum allocated is £175k but this will need to be reviewed.

· The Parent Governor election is in hand.

· The Headteacher appointment will be made by the Executive Headteachers group.

· The Payment Terms had not been completed. Mr Tagg would complete.

·  The Early Years working group had been combined with the wider group and would look at funding and sustainability. 

· The Early Years Funding report had still to be completed. Mr Tagg would complete.
Mr Heggs arrived at 5.18pm.
Mr Tagg informed Members Children’s Finance Services would be transferring to Corporate finance and he would be taking on a new role. Part of that role would be to manage and support the School’s Forum where the aim is to embed a strong finance culture. Mr Muldane outlined how the support would be provided going forward. Mr Heggs said he did not expect to see any difference in the way of working other than Tri-Borough would now become Bi-Borough.    

RESOLUTION: Mr Tagg to write to Mr Ti Chen and inform him he could be 
                          removed from the School’s Forum if he fails to attend future 
                          meetings. 

	

	4.  
	SCHOOLS REVENUE FUNDING SETTLEMENT 2018/19
The table on page 3 of the report was referenced which outlined the slight increases in funding. Members were informed as at September 2017 WCC had the second lowest number of registrations in the country for pupils for the 30 hours offer. As of 9 January 2018, registrations in Westminster stood at 32%, compared with London overall at 50% and Nationally 72%. 

Mr Tagg was asked when the rates would be known for the summer. He said he now had the figures and they would be available by the end of the week.

The Chair asked Mr Tagg if he could confirm the funding per pupil for Pupil Premium. He said he couldn’t at the moment but it is clear there would be less funding available.
The Chair asked Mr Tagg if it would be possible to build funding into the PUF and SUF. He said this would not be possible if a school was 1FE.

The Chair asked for confirmation that the lump sum funding will be averaged out across the LA. Mr Tagg confirmed this was correct and for schools of 1.5FE or above, it would be cost neutral. However, 1FE schools would see a reduction in funding. Therefore, it is likely that there will be a bigger impact in WCC than in some other LA’s. He also informed members no area costs adjustment applied. In summary:
· Rates will be known by the end of the week.

· Any schools with lower primary or secondary pupil numbers than in 2017/18 may receive less per pupil funding in 2018/19.

· The lump sum will reduce over time. It will be averaged out across the LA.

· 1.5FE entry or above will be cost neutral whilst 1FE schools will see a reduction in funding 

· There will be a bigger impact in WCC than in some other LA’s. 

· No area cost adjustment has been applied.


	

	
	RESOLUTION:

· To note the provisional Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG) allocation for 2018/19.

· To note the contextual information concerning the flatness of proposed per pupil funding and the underlying cost pressures

· To note the comments upon other relevant schools’ revenue funding for 2018/19 as outlined in the 19 December 2017 announcement. 
	

	5. 
	APT AND SCHOOLS BLOCK FUNDING 2018/2019
Mr Tagg presented his report highlighting

· There were challenges that needed to be addressed in WCC. 
· Consideration must be taken into account of historic levels of funding 

· Balances can’t be protected

· The gap is too large between the Highest and lowest funded schools
· There is a MFG of £2m built into the funding formula.

· It will not be possible to resolve all issues.

· The lump sum needs to be addressed

· There will be no massive reduction for any schools

· WCC has a larger number of 1FE schools than is usual

Mr Tagg reported he had applied for disapplication and £1.2m was now part of the funding criteria. The proposal mitigates losses for 1FE schools, continues with the MFG (although it is not known if this will continue but it had always hindered change) and proposes changing from 2020.

There are two issues to consider. These are:

· National Funding Formula

· Inequalities in the Westminster Funding Formula

Lump Sum

It is anticipated many schools will lose out and therefore £130k was the nearest figure that can be used. It has also been necessary to remove historic inaccuracies.
Ms Wilson reported that Primary Headteachers wanted to keep the lump sum as high as possible and would like a decision to be made at this meeting. The Chair asked for confirmation that the proposal was based on the January census and Mr Tagg confirmed that was correct. 
Mr Heggs explained that schools with falling rolls can be provided with support until 2020. The Schools Forum is an advisory body but the Council can take a decision without the School’s Forum view, although that would be highly unusual. However, a decision must be made at this meeting. The trend continues to be down and the total number of applications for reception places is down 100.
Mr Tagg said the officers recommended option is transparent and fair and supports the move for 2020 and follows DfE guidance.  
The Chair pointed out the Schools Forum would do schools a dis-service if they don’t transition. Mr Tagg said the option was to transition or use reserves as falling rolls is a significant issue for schools in WCC.

Ms Lochner asked if falling rolls funding will be built into the formula in 2020. Mr Tagg said this was not known but there was no requirement to have a falling rolls fund. She asked what other LA’s do in this situation. Mr Tagg said it varies but WCC is not any more generous than other LA’s. 

Mr Heggs said he supported the transition to no funding in 2020 and it may be necessary to rename and consider balances when schools apply for funds. He was asked what neighbouring authorities are doing. He said LBHF had a transition of £100k and RBKC are proposing moving from £150k to £100k.

The Chair asked if it would be better to put funds in PUF and SUF and take funds for falling rolls from the reserves. Ms Lochner asked if this meant falling rolls funding is then built into the formula and he said it would be. Mr Tagg said the LA had tried that approach but the DfE would flag this up as red so the LA put it back in. 
Mr Ardron expressed concern that the MFG causes disparity and Mr Tagg agreed. Mr Ardron asked if there would be an element of MFG in the National Funding Formula. Mr Tagg explained that the MFG had restricted the LA moving funding but it could happen later. He was asked if the National Funding Formula will remove disparities but he thought not because there would be turbulence. There could be some form of MFG. 

Ian Heggs said if it was agreed to continue with the falling rolls fund it may be possible to be more flexible under sustainability. Some schools are capping admission numbers or the LA could look at other ways of supporting schools. London councils have suggested uplifting the amount after two years but it is not known what the new Secretary of State’s views are on this. 
Members voted by 10-1 to support the proposal to agree the local funding formula be set at £130k lump sum and distribute £111.400m funding.
· The majority of the funding formula is pupil driven and leaves 13% remaining to account for
· There is currently no time to review other factors because the budgets need to be sent to schools

· The only factors the Schools Forum can change are deprivation and EAL

· The IDACCI band doesn’t work in central London, therefore FSM has been used

· The Secondary schools opted for IDACCI as only small amounts were affected

· It would be a shock to schools if the MFG was taken out but it is not envisaged losing MFG although it would help for 2018-2019

High Needs Block
Mr Tagg said it was important that the Schools Forum demonstrated they recognised the funding pressures but were taking this area seriously. Mr Heggs pointed out there was a predicted overspend to discuss later in the meeting and Mr Tagg said it would be difficult to argue the LA case if the school’s Forum didn’t support the High Needs Block. Members agreed unanimously to agree to a transfer to the high needs block of £0.562m.

RESOLUTION: 

· To agree the local funding formula be set at £130k lump sum and distribute £111.400m funding

· To agree a transfer to the high needs block of £0.562m

	

	6.
	 DEDICATED SCHOOLS GRANT 2017/18

Members were reminded the 30 hours offer is based on 100% take up.  Currently take up in WCC is 32%. 
There is an underspend in Early Years of £1.439m, an overspend in the Schools Block of £1.488m and an overspend of £0.654m in the High Needs Block.  
Issues that have to be taken into account are

· The LA does not receive the first £10k for new schools

· There are more children with complex needs requiring support

· Parental Preference

· There is no additional funding up to age 25

It is important that the DfE are informed of needs and the LA and DfE work collaboratively together.

Mr Heggs reported that extra provision was required although this could be expensive in the short term and a reduction would be needed in the long term. The LA was working with All Souls CE Primary to create extra provision. He was asked if these pupils would be on the school roll. He confirmed they would be on the school roll and some members expressed concern that this could be a barrier to schools supporting provision, if it impacted on their results and made them look as though they were failing. It was also pointed out that having pupils with high needs on roll would impact on school data anyway. A resource centre would meet the needs of pupils. 

Mr Heggs explained SEN would be brought back in to the LA from out of borough. He was asked if there had been any progress with residential schools and he said it was reducing year on year but it was possible to have joint funded placements. It was also important that everyone was aware of the importance of Parental Preference. 

Mr Tagg said the ideal model would be to create local provision but the problem is there is no funding available. The cost of 20 places = £200k. 

Mr Heggs said one possibility could be for contingency funding to be overseen by Headteachers to support schools more equitably and support Early Years to obtain intervention early. It was suggested that unused reserves could be used but Mr Tagg pointed out that with current trends reserves would soon be used up. The Chair suggested the LA could work with the charity sector on capital costs for creating facilities. 
RESOLUTION:

· To note the total DSG allocation and current financial position

· To note that the projected overspend for 2017/18 forecast is at £0.704m

 
	

	7.
	FALLING ROLLS, MINIMUM FUNDING LEVELS, AND USE OF DSG BLOCK BALANCES 2018/19 TO 2019/20

Members were informed that it was recognised that there was an issue for maintained nursery schools. It had been agreed to use reserves to fund full time nursery places for two years. It should be noted that Local Authorities with full time places had seen a lower take up. PVI’s have not seen such a problem.

· Take up had been analysed in all three Local Authorities.  
· Two working parents are required

· There is higher take up in other Local Authorities – around 52%

· It would not be sustainable for Local Authorities to subsidise schools
· Some schools are opting out as they are finding the website too complicated

· There have been issues for SEN as the impact of the restructure last year has been felt

· Putting strategies in place in the Early Years can save money in the long term

· EHCP transition has been included to ease the pressure

· Pupil Premium funds could be used to help nursery sustainability

· The balances provided were a snapshot of a period of time and have been provided for demonstration purposes although historic figures should be accurate. Balances will be reviewed thoroughly in March. 

· Schools with balances under £200k will be eligible for support but schools with balances over £200k will not be eligible for support.  

· Period 10 projection balances and any key data should be brought to the March meeting.

· Schools will have to provide a Business Plan to the LA to justify eligibility for receipt of funds. There will be a pro-forma for schools to complete. 
· It was noted that falling rolls is currently an issue for Primary Schools whilst no secondary schools are affected. 

The following Brought Forward Reserves were agreed as per Page 4 of the report:

Early Years – Nursery Full Time Places and Nursery Schools Sustainability

High Needs – EHCP Transition and Post 16 Unfunded Growth

Central Schools Block – ESG reduction

The following Brought Forward Reserves was not agreed:

Schools Block Minimum Funding Levels - Primary
The Chair asked members whether the Schools Forum should make decisions on a case by case basis or would it be preferable to delegate decision making to officers after giving them a clear set of criteria to work to. The Schools Forum is a non-executive body who give guidance but can set criteria. 

The Chair pointed out Hallfield Primary would not be allocated additional funding as they have already received funding. They have managed the change in their circumstances with a planned reduction in rolls. 

Mr Heggs stated the business case submitted by schools would give a clear rationale for any request whilst officers could examine balances. 

Mr Tagg and Mr Heggs reminded everyone it was important to have a clear set of criteria and agree the change in process. 

Mr Ardron asked if Governing Boards would need to sign off the Business Case as this would provide a more robust process. Mr Tagg said he would expect them to at least have sight of the Business Case. 

The Chair explained that members would need to decide whether funding should be set at the 80% or 100% threshold. Mr Heggs pointed out 80% would go further. 

Balances

The Chair said he felt there was insufficient information available and there was no paper yet available on sustainability and falling rolls. Consideration would need to be given as to whether funds should be allocated by sector or for all and whether to support primary schools on MFG’s. The Schools Forum also need officers to suggest criteria, level of need, balances and a recommendation on whether this should be available for all schools. 

It was agreed that the Chair, Vice Chair, Ms Mary Wilson (St Mary of the Angels Primary), Ms Louisa Lochner (Gateway Academy) would meet Mr Heggs to discuss a first draft of criteria, use of level of reserves and these would be shared with members at the next meeting in March.

RESOLUTION:

· Maintain at 80% and recycle the balance to the formula

· Mr Tagg to adapt the criteria already drawn up and share with the Chair and Vice Chair. A meeting would follow with Mr Heggs as above.
· To defer agreement on the main areas for proposed use of balances and contingency to hold at the end of 2019/20 to the next meeting

	

	8.
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Timing of Paperwork

Members requested they receive papers 10 days in advance of meetings. They would also like papers to show clearly decisions that are required to be taken.  

 
	

	9.
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING

26 March 2018 – 4.45pm – Venue to be confirmed.


	


1

